
Notes from Mari Maruyama, 
Executive Director

We hope that you are enjoying a wonderful holiday 
season. It seems December arrived faster than usual 
as we all busily prepare to welcome JFOU students 
back to the U.S. after a long and difficult two years. 
The first group arrives at the end of January and the 
remaining students arrive in March. Altogether, there 
will be about 190 students in the U.S. in the spring 
studying English and specialized topics. On the flip 
side, JFOU looks forward to welcoming forty-two 
U.S. students representing ten JFOU partners as well 
as two students from non-affiliated universities. Ev-
eryone is very excited, of course. 

Last year, OGFA ventured into a new area of support 
to JFOU and its students. Ms. Yumi Ruiz-Yamahori 
joined OGFA in order to provide daily support to 
JFOU students learning to become pilots in Mesa, 
Arizona. While her main responsibility is to support 
these pilot trainees, Yumi participates in other OGFA 
activities and beginning this spring, we believe that 
her background in the airline industry will make her 
a wonderful role model for the Airline Hospitality 
students. You will meet Yumi in this issue.

Captain Hirokazu Yamazaki, Dean of the College of 
Aviation Management, introduces JFOU’s flight 

training program as well as the college of which he is 
the first Dean. Opened during the height of confusion 
caused by the COVID pandemic, we hope to share 
some stories written by students in the first class in 
this new college. In the meantime, please enjoy an 
article written by a pilot trainee who completed his 
Mesa training this past summer and is back at JFOU 
completing his studies. 

The next articles were written by two students who 
participated in online ESL programs offered by Pacific 
University and CSU Bakersfield share their experi-
ences. We hope these stories will encourage other 
students who might not be able to participate in study 
abroad programs to consider the virtual options many 
of our partners offer.

Last but not least, OGFA is collaborating with one of 
our partners in a different way—a CSU Bakersfield 
journalism student, Marlene Garcia, has joined us to 
manage the layout and design of our newsletter. We 
look forward to working with Marlene in this issue 
and future ones—at least until she graduates!

We hope you enjoy reading this issue and we send 
wishes for a bright and happy holiday season!

My name is Marlene Garcia; jour-
nalism and business administration 
are my areas of study at CSU Ba-
kersfield. I am grateful and elated to 
be working with OGFA by chipping 
in to design this Fall/ Winter 2021 
newsletter. 
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Yumi Yamahori,
CAE Phoenix - Aviation Academy
CAE Flight Training Center Liaison     

Staff

Greetings from the Flight Operation Office

I am the liaison and support staff for the students in 
flight training at Falcon Field Airport in Mesa, Arizona.
 
I started this job in the midst of the Corona pandemic 
but a year and a half has passed in the blink of an eye. 
During this time, I sent off seniors who are now very 
busy job hunting, juniors who recently finished their 
flight training in Arizona and returned to Japan, and 
welcomed newly arrived sophomores.
 
Before joining OGFA, I worked as ground staff for 
various airlines at Kansai International and Los 
Angeles International Airport for about eight years. 
After moving to the U.S., I worked as a flight attendant 
and flew not just in the U.S. but all over the world. 
I am honored to be able to help students who want 
to become pilots in this way in my favorite aviation 
industry. 
 
At CAE, pilot trainees from U.S. airlines and other 
countries around the world receive flight training. 
There are many different languages spoken at CAE, 
but the fundamental language is, of course, English. 
The International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO) 
Level Four is the minimum standard required for a 
pilot to fly internationally, and students are required to 
have this level of English proficiency before training. 
The first thing students encounter is the English 
language barrier. At that time, I help them practice 
their English conversation, teach them how to study 
and help them get used to English as much as possible 
before their next English level check. After the 
training starts, I stand between the students, CAE, and 
the professors at J. F. Oberlin University to make sure 
that the training goes smoothly, and I communicate 
with them about their needs. The OGFA staff also has 
weekly zoom meetings during which time we share 
what's happening here and we support each other.
 
I value casual conversations in the office with students 
and try to see if they have any problems or need any 
help. I am happy to learn new information about 
Japan in return. After a year of hard work, they are 
successfully passing the FAA's rigorous checks and 
will be returning to their home with proud hearts. I 
am relieved at those moments, and at the same time, I 
wish for them to, "be a great pilot!'   





Capt. Hirokazu Yamazaki, 
Dean and Professor of Aviation 
College of Aviation - Management

The College of Aviation - Management

In 2008, J.F. Oberlin University launched our Flight 
Operation Course to train students as airline pilots. 
Initially, it was a collaborative program with Arizona 
State University. The following year, we relocated our 
training site to New Zealand in order to seek possibil-
ities in various locations. After five years, we moved 
the training site back to the United States. Currently, 
we have been outsourcing our flight training to CAE 
Phoenix Aviation Academy at Falcon Field in Mesa, 
AZ.

We started with fourteen students at the beginning of 
the program. Now the number of students increased 
to roughly 40 students per year. Each Fall Semester, 
our program requires students to leave Japan for flight 
training. They spend a whole year in Mesa earning 
their Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) Private 
Pilot’s License, Instrument Rating, and Multi-Engine 
Commercial Pilot’s License.

Despite the severe conditions of the COVID-19 pan-
demic, all of our students have been able to complete 
their flight trainings without any major delays. 

In mid-2020, OGFA agreed to hire a local staff person, 
Ms. Yumi Ruiz-Yamahori, to be based at JFOU’s office 
within CAE’s facility. She takes care of the students in 
cooperation with a counselor dispatched from Japan, 
making the training system in Arizona more solid.

So far, we have produced ten classes of alumni—
Class of 2012 – 2021—and more than 150 alumni 
have been employed by airline companies. Thirteen of 
them have been promoted to the rank of Captain and 
they continue to work for Japanese airlines. Another 
ten graduates are currently undergoing training to be-
come captains. The number of graduates entering the 
ranks of captains will likely to increase in the future.

Last April, JFOU launched a new college—the Col-
lege of Aviation Management—which consists of four 
majors: Air Traffic Control, Maintenance Manage-
ment, Airport Management, and Flight Operations. 
With the exception of Flight Operations, the antici-
pated 100 students in the first three above-mentioned 
majors will spend their second-year fall semesters at 
three institutions located in the greater Seattle area.

OGFA has been very supportive of the establishment 
of our overseas study programs, including the hiring 
of local staff in Arizona, and is indispensable to the fu-
ture operation of our group. We would like to take this 
opportunity to express our gratitude for their support 
and look forward to continuing this strong partnership.



Takeshi Matsushita, Junior, College of Business 
Management, Flight Operation Course,  
CAE Phoenix Aviation Academy, 
Fall 2020-Spring 2021

Reflections on My Study at CAE 

Ever since I was a child, I have enjoyed watching 
planes and flying in them and have always dreamed 
of piloting them. I therefore decided to enroll in the 
pilot training course at J. F. Oberlin to join a group 
which ensures safe transportation and connects local 
communities in Japan as well as connect Japan with 
other countries. 

After a year of classroom studies at JFOU, I went to 
CAE flight training school in the US in my second 
semester Sophomore year for about a year of flight 
training in the vast land of Arizona. There, I obtained 
a commercial pilot's license. Basically, the flight 
training was carried out five times a week - at all 
hours of the day or night - sometimes starting at 4 
am or at 7 pm. My typical training day started with 
a cheerful greeting with staff and instructors in our 
office and looked through advance warnings and 
precautions for each area in the day. After checking 
the aircraft, arranging fuel, and briefing my instructor, 
we moved on to flight training. During my first solo 
training session, I reflected on the trust placed in me 
by many people to handle the enormous responsibility 
of pilots. It was also the moment when I was fully 
committed to “overcoming” the challenges that lay 
ahead.

During daily training, self-discipline was required to 
face my own issues and questions, tell my instructors 
what I wanted to focus on, and discuss my training 
plan. The guidance of the Captain of JAL, who was 
residing on site, was also a great help. I was able 
to realize what I need to improve which I could not 
discover in the normal training and to expand my 
perspective and ideas when flying. 

I spent my days off recharging my energy by jogging 
or going to a local steakhouse to eat a lot of my 
favorite meat dishes. While cooking and going to 
a cafe together with friends who were all heading 
towards the same goal, talking about the training was 
very encouraging for us. Often one small comment 
from a friend clarified a vague issue. In order to 
learn English outside of the training, I participated in 
Arizona State University’s Global Launch English 
conversation and cultural activity program. I made 
many friends in the program and we now keep each 
other updated on social networking sites.

While many countries were restricting movement of 
people during the corona pandemic, this study 

abroad was made possible by the extraordinary 
efforts of many faculties and staff involved in the  
college. Thanks to them, I was able to return to Japan 
after successful completion of the one-year training 
program. In order to return the favor to all the people 
who supported me, through my future flights, I will 
make the most of the valuable experience I gained 
during this study abroad program and head into the 
next training session with determination.





Summer Intensive Language and 
Culture Experience, 
Pacific University 
Kozue Kita, Junior, College of 
Liberal Arts and Sciences 

Discoveries Made During an Online “Study Abroad”

English was my favorite subject and I was very good 
at it when I was in junior high school. However, with 
each progressive year, it became harder and harder to 
keep up with classes. By the time I became a univer-
sity student, I had been avoiding to face English. In 
order to better understand my major in Japanese lan-
guage education, I began to think that the experience 
of learning a second language was very important.  I 
remembered the excitement of learning English when 
I was in junior high school and wanted to regain that 
feeling again. The day I decided to study English again 
was the day I saw the ad for this program. It felt fateful 
somehow so I instantly signed up for the program.    
 
At first, because I hadn’t studied English in a long 
time, I felt a great deal pressure. However, the teachers 
at Pacific University were very kind and their English 
was easy for students to understand from day one. My 
tense, stuffed up “English” brain gradually loosened. 
Throughout the course,  I learned topics from basic 
Grammar to American History and gave group pre-
sentations once a week. I was not good at speaking 
English, let alone giving presentations. With the help 
of my classmates, I managed the first presentation al-
though without much confidence. But I was impressed 
that my teacher praised me very much. Our teachers 
always warmly appreciated the assignments that stu-
dents managed. Because of my lack of confidence in 
my English, the kindness of the teachers encouraged 
me, little by little to express myself in English in class. 
During this course, I felt really blessed by my class-
mates. We helped each other with a variety of tasks 
and learned a lot of different things. 

In addition, I had the experience of learning a second 
language from a learner’s perspective. I was able to 
receive lots of hints from teachers in the field of lan-
guage education, such as how to treat and to help such 
learners. I am very happy that I was able to have such 
a valuable experience even during this COVID situ-
ation. I am confident that this experience will make 
my life better in the future. I would like to express 
my gratitude to the staff and teachers at J.F. Ober-
lin, teachers and students at Pacific University, my 
classmates and family who supported me, and also to 
my own past decision to participate in this program. 
Thank you very much!  



Virtual Summer Intensive Program,
California State University at
Bakersfield
Akane Ozawa, Sophomore, College of 
Liberal Arts and Sciences 

Learning in a Different Culture

I am not particularly good at English, nor do I speak 
it well. I didn’t have many opportunities of “speaking 
and listening” and so I decided to participate in this 
virtual study abroad program because I thought this 
experience would help me in the future.
 
We had classes on various topics related to the unique 
characteristics of California—such as Disney, arts, 
and national parks. We also had classes on compari-
sons of world cultures. I had set one rule for myself 
throughout the entire program which was to speak En-
glish aggressively, even if my grammar and pronunci-
ation were wrong. There were many occasions when 
my instructors and classmates could not understand 
my English. I got frustrated because I could not speak 
at the right time even though I had so many things 
that I wanted to say. However, I still remember how 
happy I was when I was able to communicate well 
with teachers and students from other countries. I had 
an opportunity to talk with students from Argentina 
on the topic of Japanese haiku. Also, I discussed with 
local people about our own culture, religious beliefs, 
and educational systems in each of our countries. I 
was surprised and inspired at the same time to learn 
the differences from Japan.
 
This virtual study abroad program was like an every-
day battle for me, and I thought “four weeks of rage” 
was a perfect description. During this program, I ex-
perienced firsthand that studying in a different culture 
than my own is much more difficult than studying 
English itself. The accents, cultures, religious views, 
ages, genders, backgrounds were all completely dif-
ferent. I came across many situations where what 
I thought was “normal” did not apply. However, I 
thought it was a very valuable experience for me to 
listen and respect the opinions of others, and to try to 
express myself aggressively as well. 

In the recent rapid expansion of the Internet and So-
cial-Networking-Sites, I believe that we will be re-
quired to have more in-depth dialogues because 
sticking to one’s own opinion would cause further 
deepening of the divisions in society. To solve vari-
ous problems on a global scale, communication across 
borders is crucial. This online study abroad program 
has made me realize that it’s not just to improve lan-
guage skills, but also to acquire an essential mindset.
 

Lastly, I would like to express my appreciation to the 
staff and the professors in charge of pre-and post-pro-
gram studies at J.F. Oberlin, and everyone with whom 
I spent the four weeks together at CSUB. Thank you 
very much!
  


